COLOMBIA

Attacks on schools, military use of educational facilities, and child recruitment at, or on the way to or from, school increased in 2022 and 2023 as Colombia experienced armed violence. Despite ceasefire and peace negotiations between the government and several armed groups, attacks on education occurred across at least one third of the departments in Colombia, with Antioguia, Cauca, Norte de Santander, and Valle del Cauca some of the most affected.

CONTEXT

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, Colombia continued to experience armed violence despite peace accords signed in 2016 between the government and the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia – People's Army (Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia – Ejército del Pueblo – FARC-EP).¹ The lead-up to presidential elections held in May 2022 coincided with an increase in political violence, according to the Electoral Observation Mission.² As part of its "total peace" policy, which sought the negotiated disarmament of armed groups, the government announced ceasefires with five non-state armed groups at various points during 2022 and 2023. Among them, the National Liberation Army (Ejército de Liberación Nacional – ELN) and the government signed a ceasefire agreement in June 2023.³ However, the ceasefires faced significant hurdles and some groups did not adhere to them.⁴ For instance, a ceasefire signed between the government and the Gaitanist Self-Defense Forces of Colombia (Autodefensas Gaitanistas de Colombia – AGC) in December 2022 was suspended months later by the government, according to media reports.⁵

Non-state armed groups remained active during the reporting period, including FARC dissident groups and the ELN, as well as groups, such as the AGC, that succeeded the paramilitary groups that officially demobilized in the mid-2000s. Armed violence perpetrated by non-state armed groups increased in some rural regions of Colombia, disproportionately affecting women social leaders, leaders from Afro-Colombian and Indigenous communities, and former FARC-EP combatants.⁶ In 2022, at least 215 human rights defenders and social leaders were killed, many by armed groups, the highest number since 2016, according to the Ombudsperson's Office.⁷ Non-state armed groups restricted movement and prohibited communities from leaving their homes using threats and violence, contributing to the forced confinement of at least 102,000 people in 2022 and 88,000 people in 2023; these confinements disproportionately affected Afro-Colombian and Indigenous communities.8

Armed conflict forced at least 63,200 people to flee in large-group displacements during 2023.9 The UN reported that 8.3 million people, nearly one-third of them children, were in need of humanitarian assistance in 2023 due to violence, disasters, and internal displacement.¹⁰ However, over 20,000 people in 2023 faced

limitations to accessing humanitarian assistance as non-state armed groups imposed restrictions on aid organizations.¹¹

Armed violence continued to impact education in 2022 and 2023. When in effect, forced confinements in the north of the country prevented at least two million students from attending classes in person during the reporting period, according to the Coalition Against the Involvement of Children and Youth in Armed Conflict in Colombia (COALICO).¹²

In November 2022, Colombia became the 116th country to endorse the Safe Schools Declaration.¹³

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 41 reports of attacks on schools in Colombia. These attacks occurred primarily in rural areas across about a third of the country's 32 departments. Many incidents involved improvised explosive devices (IEDs) installed at or near schools; however, confrontations in the vicinity of schools between armed groups, or an armed group and government forces, also occurred, among other types of attacks. At least one school serving Indigenous students and one serving Afro-Colombian students were impacted during the reporting period. The number of reported attacks on schools increased slightly compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA identified approximately 15 incidents in 2021 and around 19 in 2020.14

In 2022, COALICO documented 23 incidents of attacks on, or military use of, educational institutions spread across several departments, with Córdoba, Norte de Santander, and Valle del Cauca departments particularly affected.¹⁵ However, it was unclear how many of these were attacks on schools, rather than military use. Separately, the UN verified four attacks damaging schools that year.¹⁶ Since some of the attacks may have overlapped with incidents collected by GCPEA, the incidents from COALICO and the UN were not included in the total number of attacks on schools, to avoid double counting. During 2022, insecurity led to the closure of schools in multiple departments, including Antioquia and Nariño.¹⁷

GCPEA collected approximately 22 reports of attacks on schools in 2022, with Arauca, Cauca, Chocó, Valle del Cauca, and Norte de Santander departments most impacted.¹⁸ Around half of reported incidents involved IEDs emplaced near schools; others included armed confrontations in the vicinity of schools, lootings, or vandalism carried out by alleged armed groups and other forms of attack. Examples of IEDs reportedly installed near schools in 2022 included:

- performed a controlled detonation of the explosive device, according to local media Semana.¹⁹

 In a rural area of Dagua municipality, Valle del Cauca department, an IED was reportedly planted near a school, along a path students take to class, sometime before early February 2022. The Colombian army

On July 27, 2022, two explosives were planted near a preschool and secondary school in the middle of the night, in Tibú, Norte de Santander, leading administrators to suspend classes, affecting around 2,000 students, as reported by Semana. The Colombian army performed a controlled detonation of the explosive devices.20

In mid-November 2022, three IEDs were planted a few meters from a school in a rural area of Puerto Rondón municipality, Arauca department, preventing more than 25 students and several teachers from entering the school for several days, as reported by a local media outlet. Colombian army troops performed a controlled detonation of the explosive devices.²¹

GCPEA also collected several reports of armed confrontations near schools or school infrastructure in 2022, one of which impacted Indigenous communities. For example:

- On May 9, 2022, an armed clash took place near a school in Mazamorrero area, Buenos Aires municipality, Cauca department, as reported by a local media outlet.²²
- On July 22, 2022, an armed clash reportedly took place near a school, while students were in attendance, in Corinto municipality, Cauca department. A local media outlet reported that unidentified armed men attacked a police post in the town, which is next to the school.²³
- On August 3, 2022, an armed clash reportedly took place near a school on the Las Delicias Indigenous community reservation in Buenos Aires municipality, Cauca department. A local news outlet reported that Indigenous guards evacuated the students from the school to keep them away from the crossfire.²⁴

In 2023, COALICO documented 46 incidents of attacks on education and military use, including attacks on educational institutions, spread across several departments, with Antioquia, Cauca, and Valle del Cauca departments particularly affected.²⁵ Separately, the UN reported 24 attacks on schools, including threats or attacks against students or education personnel.²⁶ However, it was unclear how many of these were attacks on schools, rather than attacks on education personnel or incidents of military use. Since some of the attacks may have overlapped with incidents collected by GCPEA, the COALICO and UN counts were not included in the total number of attacks on schools for this report, to avoid double counting.

In 2023, GCPEA identified at least 19 reports of attacks on schools.²⁷ Around half of reported incidents involved IEDs emplaced near schools; others included armed confrontations in the vicinity of schools, small arms fire, threats, and raids. Examples of IEDs reportedly installed near schools in 2023 included:

- Sometime before February 7, 2023, five explosive devices were reportedly installed near Cerezal School in Roberto Payán municipality, Nariño department, according to a local media outlet. The rural school offered classes to around 50 students. Colombian military forces reportedly located the explosive devices and performed a controlled detonation.²⁸
- On July 29, 2023, a cylinder bomb was installed inside the Agricultural Technical Educational Institution of Suárez, María Inmaculada, in Suárez municipality, Cauca department, as reported by local media outlets.²⁹ Colombian authorities reportedly performed a controlled detonation, and the school was destroyed, according to international media outlet Infobae.³⁰
- On September 20, 2023, a car bomb was detonated near a police station and the resulting blast destroyed several houses and impacted a nearby school in the Timba area of Buenos Aires municipality, Cauca department, as reported by international media outlet France 24.31

GCPEA also collected several reports of armed confrontations near schools or school infrastructure in 2023. For example:

- Semana and El Colombiano.³²
- outlet.33
- Cundinamarca department, causing damage to the school.³⁴

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA compiled around 61 reports of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. Killings and threats constituted the most commonly reported forms of attack and occurred across at least 20 departments, with Antioquia, Cauca, and Norte de Santander most affected. Non-state armed groups reportedly killed and threatened teachers for their involvement in teachers' unions, as occurred in the previous reporting period, as well as for their supposed support of rival armed groups.³⁵ Students and educators were also caught in the crossfire of armed clashes, threatened, or exposed to IEDs while on their way to or from school.³⁶ Reported attacks on school students and staff continued at a similar rate compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA identified around 24 reports in 2021 and more than 35 in 2020.37

In 2022, GCPEA collected approximately 27 reports of attacks on school students and education personnel, several of which targeted or otherwise impacted Indigenous teachers and students.³⁸ Separately, the UN verified 18 threats and attacks against students, teachers, or other protected persons in relation to schools.³⁹ Since some of the attacks may have overlapped with incidents collected by GCPEA, the incidents from the UN were not included in the total number of attacks on school students and staff, to avoid double counting. In addition, the Secretary of Education of Antioquia, according to local media outlet El Colombiano, reported that there were 400 cases of threats against teachers in the Bajo Cauca and northern areas of Antioquia department, mostly by armed groups, over an approximately 12-month period during 2022 and 2023.⁴⁰ However, it was unclear if all the threats were made by armed parties or otherwise met GCPEA criteria, so they were not included in the total number, to avoid double counting. Examples of incidents collected by GCPEA included:

- tion.41

 On February 6, 2023, an armed clash reportedly took place near a school in a rural area of El Bagre municipality, Antioquia department. As a result, parents and caregivers made the collective decision to keep children at home, meaning around 1,200 students did not attend class that day, as reported by local media

On May 18, 2023, an armed clash reportedly took place near Los Nutabes Educational Center in El 15 area of Valdivia municipality, Antioquia department, while students were in class, according to a local media

On November 26, 2023, an armed clash reportedly took place near a school in Mosquera municipality,

 In early February 2022, an alleged armed group killed an Indigenous teacher and leader from the Wounaan community in Medio San Juan municipality, Chocó department, according to a local civil society organiza-

On February 23, 2022, 16 students in a school bus on their way home from class, together with the driver and a staff member, were reportedly forced to disembark and the bus was set on fire in Paz de Ariporo municipality, Casanare department. No one was harmed. According to a local media outlet, pamphlets had recently circulated in the area announcing a forced confinement for the community.⁴²

- In late March and early April 2022, several Indigenous teachers received threats via phone calls and pamphlets in El Guamo municipality and nearby parts of Tolima department, as reported in local media outlets.43
- In mid-August 2022, more than 75 Indigenous teachers received threats for their supposed support for an • armed group in the Huellas reservation, Caloto municipality, Cauca department, as reported by a local news outlet.44
- On August 29, 2022, an alleged armed group abducted five students from a rural school in Argelia municipality, Cauca department. Local media outlet El Espectador reported that an armed group claimed responsibility for the incident and that at least one of the students was abducted for his supposed support for a local drug trafficking group.⁴⁵
- On September 2, 2022, near the Calima river, in Bajo Calima rural zone, Buenaventura municipality, Valle del Cauca department, the AGC and ELN reportedly engaged in combat and Indigenous Wounaan students in a school boat were caught in the crossfire. COALICO reported that the shootout occurred as students arrived from nearby communities to take university entrance exams the next day.⁴⁶

In 2023, GCPEA collected approximately 34 reports of attacks on school students and education personnel.⁴⁷ Separately, the Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC) reported 31 attacks on students and staff, including on their way to or from school, in 2023.⁴⁸ However, since it was unclear whether the incidents met GCPEA's criteria and since some incidents may have overlapped, they were not included in the total, to avoid double counting. Examples of incidents GCPEA identified included:

- In the period between roughly April 15 and May 15, 2023, an alleged armed group entered schools on multiple occasions to threaten and torture at least 20 teachers during their classes in Puerto Olaya area, Cimitarra municipality, Santander department, as reported by local media outlets. Schools reportedly shut for two weeks, with some teachers being transferred to work in schools elsewhere.⁴⁹
- On May 2, 2023, several teachers received threats via pamphlets from an alleged armed group in Bolívar and Sucre departments, as reported by the Colombian Federation of Education Workers (FECODE) and local media outlet Semana.⁵⁰
- On July 20, 2023, an alleged armed group entered a school in Uribe municipality, Meta department, and, after holding students hostage, abducted two teenage female students, as reported by the Ombudsperson's Office and local media El Universal.⁵¹
- On September 12, 2023, a teacher was killed by an alleged armed group in front of students, their parents, and other school staff while he was handing back grades at a school in the Barro Blanco area of Yolombó municipality, Antioquia department, as reported by El Tiempo and Infobae.⁵²
- On November 6, 2023, a group of Indigenous students, between the ages of six and eight, allegedly found an explosive device in a gravel pit while on their way home from school in Minitas Mirolindo reservation, Barrancominas municipality, Guainía department. The children played with the explosive device and brought it back to their community, where community leaders made the children set it aside, as reported by a local media outlet.⁵³

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA identified at least 40 reported incidents of military use of educational facilities, with Antioquia and Cauca departments most affected. The majority of incidents involved schools being used as fighting positions and bases. Military use of schools increased this reporting period as compared to the period covered by Education under Attack 2022, when GCPEA collected around three reports of military use in 2020 and 2021.54

In 2022, GCPEA identified at least 12 reports of military use.⁵⁵ Separately, the UN reported that ten schools were used by FARC dissidents, Colombian armed forces, AGC, ELN, and unidentified perpetrators, and that all were vacated.⁵⁶ However, to avoid double counting, they were not included in the total, since some may overlap with those counted by GCPEA. Examples of military use cases identified by GCPEA included:

- Gualpi area, Nariño department. Students later found the armed groups in the school.⁵⁷
- time, but the brigade remained.⁵⁸
- police commander.⁵⁹
- school at the time.⁶⁰
- department, as reported by a local media outlet.⁶¹

In 2023, NRC reported 29 instances of military use and occupation of schools.⁶² That same year, the UN reported 18 cases of military use, and that the schools were subsequently vacated.⁶³ Separately, GCPEA collected around 16 reports of military use.⁶⁴ However, to avoid double counting, the GCPEA incidents and UN count were not included in the total number of military use incidents for the report, since some may overlap with those in the NRC count. Examples of military use identified by GCPEA included:

- a regional Ombudsperson's Office.65

• On May 3, 2022, FARC dissidents and another unidentified armed group reportedly entered a school in

 In late May 2022, Colombian army brigade XXVII de Selva reportedly camped fewer than 200 meters from a school in San Salvador community. Puerto Asís municipality, Putumayo department, for several days and conducted patrols in the presence of students. A local civil society organization reported that community members asked the troops to move away from the school, since students were attending classes at the

On July 28, 2022, an armed group allegedly used a school as protection while engaging the Colombian army in combat in El Tambo municipality, Cauca department, as reported by a local media outlet citing a

In early November 2022, a school in Piedritas village, Tuluá munucipality, Valle del Cauca department, was reportedly used as a firing position. International news outlet EI País reported that students were still in the

In late November 2022, Indigenous leaders protested the presence of an alleged armed group in schools and other communal and private buildings in the Chimborazo reservation, in Morales municipality, Cauca

 In early 2023, the Colombian army occupied a school for several days in Primavera community in a rural area of Buenaventura municipality, Valle del Cauca department, as reported by a local media outlet citing

On February 6, 2023, an alleged armed group bound a person to a chair and killed them in front of a school in a rural area of El Bagre municipality, Antioquia department, according to local media outlet El Colombiano citing a representative of the Ombudsperson's Office. The local news outlet reported that the school principal found the body when she arrived at work in the morning.⁶⁶

- On April 26, 2023, an armed group allegedly used La Leona school as a defensive position while engaging the Colombian army in combat in a rural area of Argelia municipality, Cauca department. Students were in the school at the time, as reported by a local media outlet.⁶⁷
- An armed group used schools for military purposes in Atrató subregion, Chocó department, as reported by • the UN in November 2023. The schools served Afro-Colombian communities, and their occupation prevented students from accessing education.⁶⁸

GCPEA also identified reports of schools being used for indoctrination and child recruitment in 2022 and 2023, as detailed below.

CHILD RECRUITMENT AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL

GCPEA identified at least 16 reports of child recruitment at, or on the way to or from, school during the 2022-2023 reporting period, with Antioquia and Cauca departments most affected. In comparison, two incidents of school-related child recruitment were identified in Education under Attack 2022, one each year in 2021 and 2020.69

In 2022, GCPEA identified reports of at least eight cases of child recruitment at, or on the way to or from, school.⁷⁰ For example:

- On March 10, 2022, at least two Indigenous students were recruited on their way to school in Caloto municipality, Cauca department, according to COALICO.⁷¹
- In mid-2022, several FARC dissident groups set up arms and gear displays next to schools in Cauca department and encouraged students to look at the military hardware with the intention of recruiting them, according to International Crisis Group. The international organization reported that teachers were intimidated into not raising concerns or forced to flee the area.⁷²
- In early October 2022, twelve students were recruited from a secondary school in El Bagre municipality, Antioquia department, according to the Office of the Inspector General. Fear of recruitment was keeping some students from attending school in the area.⁷³

In 2023, GCPEA identified at least eight reports of child recruitment at, or on the way to or from, school, several of which targeted or otherwise impacted Indigenous students.⁷⁴ For instance:

- In January and early February 2023, the Office of the Inspector General received reports of indoctrination and recruitment of students by FARC dissident forces in rural schools in Yarumal municipality, Antioquia department.75
- On April 21, 2023, at least four Indigenous students were recruited on their way to school in Inzá munici-• pality, Cauca department, as reported by local media outlets.⁷⁶
- On July 13, 2023, a girl student was recruited on her way to school in the Páez de Corinto Indigenous

community reservation, Corinto municipality, Cauca department, as reported by Indigenous authorities.⁷⁷

In addition, local news outlets reported that, in mid-January and early February 2023, alleged armed group members wearing uniforms and bearing arms entered schools to distribute school supplies and play with the students in Campamento, San Pedro de los Milagros, and Yarumal municipalities in Antioquia department.⁷⁸ Semana reported that an alleged armed group encouraged students in the department to draw and color the armed group's emblem.79

SEXUAL VIOLENCE AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL

GCPEA identified one reported incident of sexual violence at, or on the way to or from, school during the 2022-2023 reporting period. Education under Attack 2022, which covered 2020 and 2021, reported two incidents of school-related sexual violence in Colombia.⁸⁰

On June 3, 2023, members of an alleged armed group sexually abused a girl student after stopping and robbing a car of students and female teachers on their way to school in Maicao municipality, La Guajira department, as reported by a local media outlet.⁸¹

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

GCPEA collected around 18 reports of attacks on higher education in 2022 and 2023. During the reporting period, police and the Mobile Anti-Riot Squadron (ESMAD) reportedly responded with excessive force to several on- and off-campus student protests over the conditions of university infrastructure and higher education funding. In addition, local media reported that alleged non-state armed groups attacked higher education facilities and threatened university students and professors. In comparison, GCPEA identified approximately four reports of attacks on higher education in 2021 and 15 in 2020.82

In 2022, GCPEA identified around 17 reports of attacks on higher education.⁸³ Examples of repression of education-related protests in 2022 included:

- acts of vandalism during the protests.85

Examples of reported attacks on higher education facilities and threats against students and academic staff in 2022 included:

 On June 9, 2022, ESMAD reportedly entered Distrital University-La Macarena in Bogotá and used teargas, water cannons, and stun grenades to disperse student protests. The students demonstrated over the lack of water and other services at the university and to commemorate the "Day of the Fallen Student."⁸⁴ On October 5, 2022, ESMAD reportedly used water cannons to disperse students protesting near Córdoba University over inadequate university infrastructure and demanding the resignation of the dean in Montería city, Córdoba department. Local media outlet Semana reported that the students committed several

- In the early hours of February 23, 2022, two explosive devices were reportedly planted in the street in front of the main entrance to the Francisco de Paula Santander University in Cúcuta city, Norte de Santander department. The incident reportedly occurred on the first day of a newly imposed curfew as part of a forced confinement in the area.⁸⁶
- On May 6, 2022, a University of Antioquia bus was stopped and the four university employees on board were told to disembark before the bus was set on fire in Santa Fe de Antioquia municipality, Antioquia department. Local media outlet Semana reported that 34 other vehicles were set on fire that day as part of a forced confinement in the area.⁸⁷
- In April and May 2022, students received death threats for their political activities at Valle University, in Cali city, Valle del Cauca department, as reported by Scholars at Risk and a local media outlet.⁸⁸

In 2023, GCPEA identified one report of an attack on higher education. On July 26, 2023, ESMAD reportedly used teargas and stun grenades to disperse students protesting at the governor's office in Baranquilla city, Atlántico department, for free university tuition, as reported by local media outlets. International news outlet Infobae reported that police beat a student inside the building.⁸⁹

ENDNOTES

1 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2024 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2024), Colombia chapter. 2 MOE, Violence against communal, social, and political leaders during the national electoral calendar 2022 (La violencia contra líderes políticos, sociales y comunales durante el calendario electoral nacional 2022) (Colombia: Electoral Observation Mission, 2022). 3 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2024 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2024), Colombia chapter. ICG, Trapped in Conflict: Reforming Military Strategy to Save Lives in Colombia (Brussels: International Crisis Group, 2022). UN SC, "Letter dated 19 June 2023 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council," S/2023/455, June 22, 2023. 4 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2024 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2024), Colombia chapter. "Colombia announces ceasefire with five illegal armed groups," Reuters, January 1, 2023. Melissa Velásquez Loaiza, "Why Colombia was forced to backtrack on a promising ceasefire announcement," CNN, January 5, 2023.

5 "Colombian president suspends ceasefire with criminal group," Reuters, March 19, 2023. Samantha Schmidt, "Inside Colombia's most powerful drug trafficking group and its case for peace," The Washington Post, April 3, 2023.

7 "2022 marked the unfortunate record of homicides of social leaders and human rights defenders (El 2022 marcó un lamentable récord de homicidios a líderes sociales y personas defensoras de derechos humanos)," January 23, 2023. Luis Jaime Acosta, "Colombia killings of social leaders, rights defenders hit new high," Reuters, December 7, 2022.

8 OCHA, "Informe Tendencias e Impacto Humanitario en Colombia 2022," January 23, 2023, p. 4. OCHA, "Informe Tendencias e Impacto Humanitario en Colombia 2023" February 13, 2023, p. 1. "Three Days of Terror: The ELN's Armed Strike and its Implications for Colombia," Rise to Peace, February 27, 2022, Chloé Lauvergnier, "Colombia: Violence continues even after cartel's 'armed strike' ends," France 24, May 20, 2022, International Crisis Group, Protecting Colombia's Most Vulnerable on the Road to "Total Peace" (Brussels: International Crisis Group, February 2023), p. 21. 9 OCHA, "Informe Tendencias e Impacto Humanitario en Colombia 2023" February 13, 2023, p. 1. 10 OCHA, "Global Humanitarian Overview 2024 (Abridged Version)," December 1, 2023, pp. 11, 87. UNICEF, "Children on the Move including Venezuelans, crisis affected-communities," December 5, 2022, p. 1. 11 OCHA, "Informe Tendencias e Impacto Humanitario en Colombia 2023" February 13, 2023, p. 4. Joshua Collins, "How peace efforts are making a difference (or not) in Colombia," The New Humanitarian, February 15, 2023. 12 Julia Castellanos Medina and Felipe Vásquez González, Monitoring Bulletin No. 28 of the Observatory of Children and Armed Conflict of the COALICO – ONCA (Boletín de Monioreo No. 28 del Observatorio de Niñez y Conflicto Armado de la COALICO – ONCA) (Bogotá: COALICO, 2023), pp. 8, 24; Daniela Díaz, "Violence in Colombia keeps thousands of children without face-to-face classes (La violencia en Colombia mantiene a miles de niños sin clases presenciales)," El Pais, November 6, 2022.

13 GCPEA. Safe School Declaration Endorsements (New York: GCPEA. 2022).

14 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Colombia profile. 15 COALICO, "Monitoring bulletin no. 28 (Boletín de monitoreo No. 28)," January-December 2022, pp. 23-24. 16 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 44.

17 OCHA, "Alerta por Situación Humanitaria," February 1, 2022. "Nearly 300,000 students had classes suspended during armed stoppage in Antioquia (Cerca de 300 mil estudiantes suspendieron sus clases durante el paro armado en Antioquia)," Semana, May 11, 2022. 18 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf

19 "Explosive device planted near school neutralized in Dagua, Valle del Cauca (Neutralizan un objeto explosivo instalado cerca de una escuela en Dagua, Valle del Cauca)," Semana, February 5, 2022.

20 "Attention: suspected abandoned explosives under inspection in Tibú, Norte de Santander (Atención: analizan supuestos explosivos abandonados en Tibú. Norte de Santander)." Semana. July 25. 2022.

21 "Army deactivates three explosive devices located near a rural school in Puerto Rondón (Ejército neutraliza tres artefactos explosivos ubicados cerca de una escuela rural en Puerto Rondón)," La Voz del Cinaruco, November 23, 2022. 22 "Video: Intense fighting between illegal armed groups in rural zone of Buenos Aires (Video: Fuertes combates entre grupos armados ilegales en zona rural de Buenos Aires)," Sucesos Cauca, May 9, 2022.

23 Carlos Cerón, "School children at heightened risk after intense confrontation in Corinto (Niños de un colegio en alto riesgo tras fuerte hostigamiento en Corinto)," Caracol Radio, July 22, 2022.

24 "Video: Children evacuated from a school in middle of intense fighting on the border of Buenos Aires and Santander de Quilichao (Video: Niños de una escuela fueron evacuados en medio de fuertes combates en límites de Buenos Aires y Santander de Quilichao)," Sucesos Cauca, August 3, 2022.

25 25 COALICO, "Monitoring bulletin no. 30 (Boletín de monitoreo No. 30)," January-December 2023, pp. 22–23.

26 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.

27 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf

6 European Union Agency for Asylum, Colombia: Country Focus (Luxembourg: European Union Agency for Asylum, 2022), pp. 41-43, 109.

28 El Tiempo (Colombia), as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL19131. Alicia Liliana Méndez, "Explosive deactivated that dissident had installed near a school (Desactivan explosivos que disidencias habían instalado cerca a una escuela)," *El Tiempo*, February 7, 2023.

29 Juan Felipe Sacristán, "Cylinder bomb destroyed the school where Francia Márquez studied in the midst of heavy fighting in Cauca (Cilindro bomba destruyó la escuela donde estudió Francia Márquez en medio de fuertes combates en el Cauca)," *Infobae*, July 31, 2023. "The controlled explosion that destroyed the school where Francia Márquez studied (La explosión controlada que destruyó el colegio donde estudió Francia Márquez)," *Cambio Colombia*, July 31, 2023.

30 Juan Felipe Sacristán, "Cylinder bomb destroyed the school where Francia Márquez studied in the midst of heavy fighting in Cauca (Cilindro bomba destruyó la escuela donde estudió Francia Márquez en medio de fuertes combates en el Cauca)," *Infobae*, July 31, 2023.

31 "Two dead in an attack against a police station in Colombia (Dos muertos en un atentado contra una estación policial en Colombia)," *France* 24, September 20, 2023.

32 "Children are left without class due to clashes between dissidents and Gulf Clan in Antioquia (Niños se quedan sin clases por enfrentamiento de disidencias y Clan del Golfo en Antioquia)," Semana, February 6, 2023. "Clashes between Gulf Clan and Farc dissidents leave one dead (Enfrentamientos entre el Clan del Golfo y disidencias de las Farc dejan un muerto)," *El Colombiano*, February 6, 2023.

33 OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2023, Event ID 1394. "Clash between ELN and Clan del Golfo in Valdivia left one person dead (Enfrentamiento entre ELN y Clan del Golfo en Valdivia dejó una persona muerta)," *Caracol Radio*, May 18, 2023. *Alerta Paisa; RCN Radio*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL20594.

34 Local coordination team, as cited by OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2023, Event ID 3042.

35 "Julio Ojeda killed, teacher who belonged to the teachers' union Sustev in Restrepo, Valle (Asesinan a Julio Ojeda, docente que pertenecía al sindicato de profesores Sutev en Restrepo, Valle)," *Blu Radio*, June 11, 2022. "Alarm in the education field of Caquetá after new case of threats (Alarma entre el magisterio caqueteño, tras nuevo caso de amenazas.)," *Florencianos*, September 6, 2022. "Threats denounced against 80 teachers in rural zone of Caloto, Cauca (Denuncian amenazas contra 80 docentes en zona rural de Caloto, Cauca)," *Caracol Radio*, August 25, 2022.

36 Valeskha De la Hoz, "School bus was incinerated in Paz de Ariporo, Casanare (Bus escolar fue incinerado en Paz de Ariporo, Casanare)," *El Heraldo*, February 23, 2022. Norwegian Refugee Council, *Escuelas Seguras: Reporte semestral Consejo Noruego para Refugiados enero - junio 2023* (Safe Schools: Semi-annual report Norwegian Refugee Council January - June 2023) (Norwegian Refugee Council, Septembre 2023), p. 2.
37 GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2022* (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Colombia profile.

38 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf

39 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 44.

40 "More than 100 teachers have been threatened in Antioquia in 2023 (Más de 100 docentes han sido amenazados en Antioquia en 2023)," *El Colombiano*, November 3, 2023. "Antioquia Secretary of Education denounces 400 threats against teachers (Secretaría de Educación de Antioquia denuncia 400 amenazas contra profesores)," *El Colombiano*, February 8, 2023.

41 "Overview of Human Rights and Political Violence in Colombia (Panorama de derechos humanos y violencia política en Colombia)," *Night and Fog Journal*, No. 65, Centro de Investigación y Educación Popular Programa por la Paz, January - June 2022, p. 108.

42 Valeskha De la Hoz, "School bus was incinerated in Paz de Ariporo, Casanare (Bus escolar fue incinerado en Paz de Ariporo, Casanare)," *El Heraldo*, February 23, 2022.

43 "'For being rats and defending the Peace Accords we will do you harm': threats against teachers in El Guamo ('Por sapos y defender el Acuerdo les haremos daño': amenazas a profes de El Guamo)," *El Espectador*, April 8, 2022. "Threatened teachers in the south of Tolima to be transferred (Docentes amenazados serán traslados en el sur del Tolima)," *Caracol Radio*, April 22, 2022.

44 "Threats denounced against 80 teachers in rural zone of Caloto, Cauca (Denuncian amenazas contra 80 docentes en zona rural de Caloto, Cauca)," *Caracol Radio*, August 25, 2022.

45 "Five students abducted at school in Cauca, one was killed (En colegio de Cauca secuestraron a cinco estudiantes, uno fue asesinado)," *El Espectador*, August 31, 2022.

46 Comision Intereclesial de Justicia y Paz, as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL17447. "Clashes between AGC and ELN puts students' lives at risk in the hamlet of Colinas in Bajo Calima (Enfrentamiento entre AGC y ELN coloca en riesgo la vida de estudiantes del caserío de Colinas en el Bajo Calima)," Inter-Ecclesiastical Commission for Justice and Peace, September 3, 2022. COALICO, "Monitoring bulletin no. 28 (Boletín de monitoreo No. 28)," January-December 2022, p. 24.

47 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
48 NRC, Escuelas Seguras: Reporte anual del Consejo Noruego para Refugiados enero - diciembre 2023 (Safe Schools: Annual report of the Norwegian Refugee Council January - December 2023) (Norwegian Refugee Council, January 2024), pp. 1-2.

49 OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2023, Event ID 1230. Laura Basto Contreras, "Cimitarra teachers who have been threatened are transferred (Trasladan a docentes de Cimitarra que han sido amenazados)," *Caracol Radio*, May 8, 2023. "Due to threats from the Gulf Clan in Cimitarra, Santander, children were without class for two weeks (Por amenazas del Clan del Golfo en Cimitarra, Santander, niños estuvieron sin clase por dos semanas)," *Blu Radio*, May 26, 2023. *El Tiempo* (Colombia), as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL20413. ⁵⁰ "Public complaint denouncing threats against the teachers of Bolívar and Sucre by the Gaitanista Self-Defense Forces of Colombia (Denuncia pública denunciamos amenazas contra el magisterio de Bolívar y Sucre por parte de las Autodefensas Gaitanistas de Colombia)," FECODE press release, May 2, 2023. OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2023, Event ID 1129. ""Every teacher who is already retired must present their resignation within 24 hours": the terrible threat of the Gulf Clan against teachers in Bolívar and Sucre (Todo profesor que ya esté pensionado debe presentar la renuncia en 24 horas": la terrible amenaza del Clan del Golfo contra docentes en Bolívar y Sucre)," *Semana*, May 3 2023.

51 Defensoría del Pueblo, "Ombudsman requests to activate immediate action teams and Departmental Recruitment Prevention Committee in the Meta (Defensor del Pueblo solicita activar en el Meta equipos de acción inmediata y Comité Departamental de Prevención de Reclutamiento)," Defensoría del Pueblo press release, July 22, 2023. *El Universal* (Colombia), as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL21741. FARC Dissidents Abducted Two Minors from a Boarding Schools in Meta (Disidencias de las FARC secuestran a dos menores de un internado en Meta)," *El Universal*, July 21, 2023. 52 Sebastián Carjaval Bolívar, "This is how one of the noted murderers of Professor Steven Chalarca fell in Antioquia (Así cayó uno de los señalados asesinos del profesor Steven Chalarca en Antioquia)," *El Tiempo*, September 22, 2023. Daniela Beltrán, "He murdered a teacher in front of his students while he was handing out notes: alias Isaza was captured (Asesinó a un profesor en frente de sus alumnos mientras entregaba notas: capturaron a alias Isaza)," *Infobae*, September 21, 2023.

OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2023, Event ID 3075. Edwin Suárez,
"Indigenous children from Barrancominas play with a grenade, without knowing the danger they are in (Niños indígenas de Barrancominas juegan con una granada, sin saber el peligro que corren)," *El Morichal*, November 6, 2023.
GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2022* (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Colombia profile.
A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5,

56 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and arn 2023, para. 45.

57 OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2022.
58 "Overview of Human Rights and Political Violence in Colombia (Panorama de derechos humanos y violencia política en Colombia)," *Night and*Fog Journal, No. 65, Centro de Investigación y Educación Popular Programa por la Paz, January - June 2022, p. 226.
59 "Education institution used as a shield (Institución educativa fue usada como escudo)," *Diario Occidente*, July 28, 2022.
60 Daniela Díaz, "Violence in Colombia keeps two million children out of in-person classes (La violencia en Colombia mantiene a dos millones de

niños sin clases presenciales)," *El País*, November 6, 2022. 61 Richar Vidal, "Onslaught of more than 1,000 men from the dissidents denounced in Morales, Cauca (Denuncian arremetida de más de 1.000 hombres de las disidencias en Morales, Cauca)," *W Radio*, November 30, 2022.

NRC, Escuelas Seguras: Reporte anual del Consejo Noruego para Refugiados enero - diciembre 2023 (Safe Schools: Annual report of the Norwegian Refugee Council January - December 2023) (Norwegian Refugee Council, January 2024), p. 2.
Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.

64 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
65 Natalia Romero Peñuela, "Combat in schools and displacement: violence continues in rural zone of Buenaventura (Combate en escuela y desplazamiento: sigue violencia en zona rural de Buenaventura)," *El Espectador*, January 12, 2023.
66 "Clashes between Gulf Clan and Farc dissidents leave one dead (Enfrentamientos entre el Clan del Golfo y disidencias de las Farc dejan un muerto)," *El Colombiano*, February 6, 2023. *El Colombiano*; *El Tiempo (Colombia)*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL19109.
67 OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2023, Event ID 1059. "Dissidents took refuge in a school to attack the Army in Algeria, Cauca (Disidencias se escudaron en una escuela para atacar al Ejército en Argelia, Cauca)," *Periodico Virtual*, April 26, 2023.

OCHA, "Factsheet No. 1: Situación humanitaria de 124 comunidades afrodescendientes de la subregión del Atrató (Chocó) [Factsheet No. 1: Humanitarian situation of 124 Afro-descendant communities in the Atrató subregion (Chocó)]," November 17, 2023, p. 1.
GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2022* (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Colombia profile.
A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
COALICO, "Public statement: Civil society denounces the abduction of the indigenous children from Cabildo Huellas en Cauca (Comunicado público: La sociedad civil rechaza el secuestro de los niños indígenas pertenecientes al Cabildo Huellas en el Cauca)," COALICO, March 11, 2022.
ICG, Protecting Colombia's Most Vulnerable on the Road to "Total Peace" (Brussels: International Crisis Group, Report No. 98, February 2023),

73 "Public Defender's Office warns of forced recruitment of 12 students from a school in El Bagre municipality, Antioquian Bajo Cauca region (Defensor del Pueblo advierte reclutamiento forzado de 12 estudiantes de un colegio en el municipio de El Bagre, Bajo Cauca Antioqueño), Public Defender's Office, October 12, 2022.

A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf The Office of the Inspector General of Colombia, "Office of the inspector general asked for the convening of the Social Political Council about forced recruitment and child sexual exploitation in Antioquia (Procuraduría pidió convocar Consejo de Política Social sobre reclutamiento forzado, y explotación sexual infantil en Antioquia)," The Office of the Inspector General news release, February 23, 2023. 76 OCHA, "Armed Violence Events in Colombia Monitor (Eventos de Violencia Armada en Colombia Monitor)," 2023, Event ID 1055. Michel Lomoleroux, "Alert: dissidents would have taken minors in Cauca to recruit them(Alerta: disidencias se habrían llevado a menores en el Cauca para reclutarlos)," *El Tiempo*, April 21, 2023. "Five minors recruited by dissidents in eastern Cauca (Cinco menores reclutados por las disidencias en el oriente del Cauca)," *W Radio*, April 21, 2023.

77 ACIN, "Armed group recruits a minor in Corinto (Grupo armado recluta a menor de edad en Corinto)," Consejo Regional Indígena del Cauca press release, July 13, 2023. INDEPAZ; Monitor - OCHA Colombia, as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL21654.

78 Sebastián Carvajal Bolívar, "Video: Farc dissident enter a school in Yarumal and hand out gifts (Video: disidencias de las Farc entran a escuelas en Yarumal y entregan regalos)," *El Tiempo*, February 2, 2023. "After inexcusable school takeover in Yarumal, dissidents ask forgiveness; they will do it again 'in a professional way' (Tras deplorable toma a escuela en Yarumal, disidencias piden excusas; lo harán de nuevo "de manera profesional")," *El Colombiano*, February 5, 2023. *El Tiempo (Colombia); Vanguardia Liberal*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL19079. "Armed groups have taken over 10 schools in Antioquia, the government reported; authorities are investigating (Grupos armados se han tomado diez colegios en Antioquia, denuncia la Gobernación; autoridades investigan)," Semana, February 9, 2023.

79 "Armed groups have taken over 10 schools in Antioquia, the government reported; authorities are investigating (Grupos armados se han tomado diez colegios en Antioquia, denuncia la Gobernación; autoridades investigan)," Semana, February 9, 2023.

80 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Colombia profile.

81 Monitor - OCHA Colombia, as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL20982. "Teachers denounce alleged case of sexual abuse of student by FARC dissidents in La Guajira (Docentes denuncian presunto caso de abuso sexual a estudiante por disidentes Farc en La Guajira)," *Noticias RCN*, June 3, 2023,.

82 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Colombia profile.

83 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf

84 María Angélica García, "Clashes between ESMAD and protestors at the Distrital U. lasted around 4 hours (Alrededor de 4 horas duró enfrentamientos entre ESMAD y manifestantes en la U.Distrital)," *Publimetro*, June 9, 2022.

85 "Montería: protests near the University of Córdoba ended in excess; ESMAD had to intervene (Montería: protestas en inmediaciones de la Universidad de Córdoba terminaron en desmanes; el Esmad tuvo que intervenir)," Semana, October 6, 2022.

86 El Tiempo (Colombia); UNOCHA; El Pais (Colombia); INDEPAZ; La Opinion (Colombia); El Heraldo (Colombia), as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL10202. "Explosive detection canine dies due to explosion in Cúcuta during ELN armed curfew (Canina antiexplosivos muere por detonación en Cúcuta en paro armado del Eln)," El Espectador, February 23, 2022.

87 "National University bus was burned in Sante Fe de Antioquia (Bus de la Universidad Nacional fue quemado en Santa Fe de Antioquia)," Semana, May 6, 2022.

88 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Universidad del Valle, April 01, 2022. Diana Marcela Villegas, "Warning due to threats of death aimed at University del Valle student leaders (Alerta por amenazas de muerte a líderes estudiantiles de Universidad del Valle)," *RCN Radio*, May 23, 2022.

89 *El Tiempo* (Colombia); *El Universal* (Colombia), as cited in ACLED, Event ID COL21940. "Protest by university students ended in clashes in Barranquilla (Protesta de estudiantes universitarios terminó en enfrentamientos en Barranquilla)," *Caracol Radio*, July 27, 2023. Lina Muñoz Medina, "Why a student from the Universidad del Atlántico went on hunger strike: this is what is known (Por qué un estudiante de la Universidad del Atlántico entró en huelga de hambre: esto es lo que se sabe)," *Infobae*, July 27, 2023.